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When a bible stopped a bullet

Eltham has long been
known for commemorating
ANZAC Day in its own
unigue way. They usualy
have two services, the Civic
ceremony at the Eltham
School gates, followed by
the Eltham RSA’s own
service a the Services
Cemetery on Anderson Road
afew kilometres out of town

Nestled in a tranquil
country setting, the Eltham
Services Cemetery has been
used as a model by other
centres around the country
says Eltham RSA padre
Lindsay Maindonald.

This year, because of
logistical uncertainty with
changes to the traffic light
system it was decided to
dispense with the civic
service, while the service at
the Services Cemetery went
ahead. In previous years the
Services Cemetery service
has proved to be as popular

Eltham’sANZAC servicein thetranquil setting of the country cemetery, far removed
from the battlefields of the world.

as the Civic service, and
it proved to be as popular
this year with a large crowd
turning up.

Eltham RSA president

From left: PadreLindsay who spoke at the ANZAC Day
service held at Eltham’s Military Cemetery with Llew
Eynon, President of the Eltham RSA.

Lindsay is wearing medals belonging to both his
grandparents — one of whom was commended for
bravery. Heisalso holding a bible belonging to his other
grandfather - who was also a lay preacher - which was
in his top left pocket when it deflected a German bullet

saving hislife.

Llew Eynon said this year
marks the centenary of the
RSA Poppy Appeal. The first
poppies had been ordered
for Armistice Day in 1921,
but had not arrived in time,
so they were held over until
ANZAC Day the following
year. The Street Apped
which raises money for the
families of veterans has
been held in all but one year
since then. The exception
was 2020 when the country
was locked down because of
COVID, and even then the
appeal was held online. This
makes it the longest running
appeal in the country says
Llew.

Lindsay Maindonald said
he had with him the bible
which  his  grandfather
Richard Perring, a stretcher
bearer with the Kings Royal
Rifle Brigade carried with
him into World War 1. It
was the bible which saved
Richard’'s life when it
deflected a German bullet.
The indent caused by the
bullet can still be seen. After

World War | he immigrated
to New Zedland where he
farmed near New Plymouith.
Lindsay was wearing his
medals, as well as those
of his other grandfather
Sergeant Francis William
Henry Maindonald who was
awarded the Military Medal
and Bar for bravery.

“We are gathered here in
this beautiful grove of trees
so far removed from the
battlefields of the world,”
said Lindsay. “We're till
holding our breath today
praying that we are not
witnessing the beginning of
World War Il in Ukraine.
The world definitely needs
our prayers this ANZAC
Day.”

The Services Cemetery
commemoration aways
includes opportunities for
members of the public to lay
crosses at the headstones of
family members who have
served overseas. Among
those doing so was Eltham
RSA vice-president Ray
Willy, who was there with
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members of his family
from around the country,
including his sister Lorraine
Crooks from Auckland
who says she makes the
trip back for ANZAC Day
every two years. Their father
and their father's brother
from the First World War
as well as two uncles from
their mother’s (Tipler) side
who served in the Second
World War are buried at the
Services Cemetery.

“ANZAC Day is a big
occasion for my family,”
says Ray. Family members
get together for a specia
meal in Stratford the day
before  ANZAC  Day.
Earlier in the service Ray’s
grandchildren laid a wreath
on behalf of their family.

Ray and Lorraine's father
Leslie Henry Willy was a
gunner in the Field Artillery
on the Western Front during
World War |. Ray says the
local district put on a big
farewell for him before he
left to serve oversess.

“He was smacked around
a bit and stopped a bullet at
Passchendaele,” says Ray.
“My family’s been over
there to see that.” says his
father was about 40 when
he got married, and Ray was
only 13 when he died.

Investigation
continues

In a follow-up from the
Okato  accident  which
featured on the front page
of the April 21 issue of the
Opunake and Coastal News,
police say they are not in a
position to comment, and
an investigation into the
incident and subsequent
eventsiscurrently underway.
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Car thieving on
the rise

Look it really doesn’t
surprise me at all that over
the last three years the AMI
Insurance Company has had
12,000 insurance claims over
stolen vehicles, while our
police have told us countless
times about locking one’s
vehicle away in one’s locked
garages or park it down a
driveway and have a steering
wheel lock and also some
kind of alarm system.

In our province it’s believed
that the most popular stolen
vehicle is the Mazda Demio,
while some of our farmers are
still having heavy machinery
stolen.

So come on everyone don’t
take things for granted. Not
only should you lock away
your valuable vehicles and
machinery but make sure
your homes are also locked
and remember this, that
today’s thieves are getting
more and more clever every
day and e very year, and
always be that one step ahead
of them by thinking safety, so
don’t become a victim

Tom Stephens
New Plymouth

America’s Cup

In the far off days of my
youth | used to sail the Hauraki
Gulf in boats like these.
We cobbled together the rig
from dunnage found on the
fisherman’s wharf roughly
where the America’s Cup
was sailed from last year.
The vessel was recycled at
the cost of $30.00 from the
Milford Sea Scouts who
no longer desired her. The
cotton sails bought cheaply
from Remuera yachtsmen
who fancied synthetic
materials in the 1970s.
She still sails and gives
joy to young people
further north of Auckland.
Our point is to reinforce
Rolland Mckellar’s scorn
of the America’s Cup.
It makes a fine TV event.
We have long thought that
New Zealand should promote
and honour The Lipton Cup,
sailed for over 100 years by
crews of Mullet boat men as
an admirable replacement for
said Americans Cup, but it
probably would not make as

Dave Hancock
Eltham
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Dave Hancock in earlier days.

Radical Liberal
Left vs. The
Conservative
Far Right

Labels are unavoidable and
are often very convenient,
especially at the grocery store.
The label “liberal” sounds
very generous and open-
minded. But this isn’t always
the case. Currently America

Photo: Dave Hancock.

is leading from the extreme
far left liberal position,
now called “progressive.”
The conservative right,
typically Republicans, have
limited power in the two
houses of Congress and are
media lambasted as racist,
undemocratic, fascist,
homophobic, transphobic,
Trumpian, white male

Continued page 3

ADELPHOS

Have you noticed how
many orange cones there
are on the roads these days?
A recent trip north really
brought home to me that
we are overrun with them.
It seemed like we would no
sooner pass through one lot
of cone-shaped inanimate
orange road marshals, when
we were accosted by more!
None of them could speak
(of course) and yet they
seemed to communicate clear
instructions: go here, don’t

Orange

go there! Perhaps it was my
imagination, but | got the
impression that the primary
objective of the orange cones
was to delay our arrival at
our distant destination. Am
| the only person with such a
paranoia?

Kids and teenagers probably
think orange cones have
always been on the roads. Not
so! | can vividly remember
those halcyon days when
they were not. Although,
come to think of it, | am a
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CONES

bit sketchy on the details
of how we knew where to
drive with the roadworks of
yesteryear. New Zealand was
a bit later than some other
western countries to begin
using orange cones. Charles
D. Scanlon, a painter from
Los Angeles, first invented
a wooden — and sometimes
concrete —barrier to keep cars
away from wet paint on the
roads. He went on to patent
the rubber version of the
cone in 1943. By 1947 rubber
cones began mass production:
75 years ago.

It is estimated that there are
over one million orange road
cones out on our streets here
in New Zealand at any given
time; each year somewhere
between 150,000 and 250,000
are sold. Little wonder that |
felt overrun by them. World-

140 million cones in use Each
cone weighs 5 kilograms and
has an estimated life span of
5 years. What happens when
they have worn out? Well,
the good news is that they
are recycled.

Direction is required in
many aspects of our life
at times. We have those
irksome, but necessary,
orange cones for our
roadway guidance in times
of alteration and repair and
we have the words of Jesus
to help us with our personal
spiritual direction. He told
His disciples, “I Am the
way, the truth and the life.
No one comes to the Father
except through me.” That is
clear direction and guidance
given when Jesus walked the
earth, that is as valid today as
it was then.

For editorial, email: editorial@opunakecoastalnews.co.nz
For accounts, email: accounts@opunakecoastalnews.co.nz

wide there are thought to be Adelphos

FOR THE HARDWARE STORE IT’S

PUBLICITY

www.opunakecoastalnews.co.nz
Editor: Bernice McKellar
Journalists/Sales: Rolland McKellar, Bryan Kirk

gibsonplumbing

Plumbing, Gasfitting and
Drain Laying

Advertising/Production: Vanessa Smith
Production/IT: Shane Butler
Delivery: Thursday, fortnightly
Registered as a newspaper.

IS OUR BUSINESS

No one would expect any of the above
businesses to give their services free.
We hope you understand that we
shouldn’t be expected to do likewise.

OPUNAKE & COASTAL

NEWS

Member of the Community Newspapers Association of New
Zealand

The Opunake and Coastal News is
distributed free to every home and
business within the rural area
bounded in the north by the New
Plymouth city border, extending east
to Egmont Village, and around to the
edge of Stratford, south to the
Hawera city border and inland to
Kaponga and through Eltham.

Plus! Roofing, Wood Fires and
other Heating Solutions

06 761 8757 027 445 7164

gibson.plumbing@xtra.co.nz




OPUNAKE & COASTAL NEWS

Thursday, May 5, 2022

NEWS AND VIEWS 3

IFettenrsitoithe

supremacists, a nuclear threat.
Both sides have resorted to
divisive and vilifying bogus
scandals. One side says it’s
raining, the other says it’s
fine and sunny.

Private leftist tech media
giants like Facebook and
Twitter clearly collude with
the American Democratic
Party’s far left and liberal
“woke” ideology meaning
“please don’t offend my
feelings or differ with me.”
Why? “Because | have a
higher morality and I’ll accuse
you of disinformation or hate
speech.” Tech giants use this
virtue signaling narrative to

censor conservative views.
And why? They almost
exclusively donate billions
to the super rich Democrats.
Many liberal leftist
American journalists have
become political activists,
covering up the Democrats
own hypocrisy of, “do
as | say but not as | do.”
Liberalism by definition used
to mean that all sides and
opinions were fairly aired.
Thank goodness New
Zealand’s media is not
as obsessed with far left-
right political activism and
censorship. Others would
strongly disagree regarding

anincrease in blocking, online
shadow banning and the
government’s quiet rushing
of significant legislation.
Well done to The Opunake
and Coastal News for
publishing radically different
editorial/political viewpoints.
An American president once
said, “Freedom is never more
than one generation away
from extinction.”
A concerned Kiwi
Inglewood

Dairy Women’s
Network chair

From Dairy Woman of
the Year, Trish Rankin is
now the New Zealand Dairy
Women’s Network chair, as
she has taken over from Karen
Forlong who has stepped

down after two and a half
years. It seems this farming
network has 10,000 members
including farmers and rural
professionals . Among her
prizes for winning Dairy
Woman of the Year was
a $20,000 scholarship to
undertake a personal
development programme.

I know over the years our
farming industry has changed
considerably to what it used
to be, as it’s now not only
developing the industry
itself, but to me | feel that
there are some farmers who
sometimes cannot deal with
farming stress, as we’ve all
heard of some farmers who
have just walked away, not
just from his farm, but from
his community never to be
seen again, so the whole
farm has to be sold, then the

grieving families are to begin
their life in our huge towns
and cities.
To me, today’s farmers
should also be looking out
for their farming neighbours
otherwise we could have and
see more farmers going off
the walls and we don’t want
to see this happening all the
time, so networking among
all farmers is really needed
which is my main concern.
Tom Stephens
New Plymouth

An ANZAC Day
thank you

I am writing to thank the
Okato community, the NPDC,
the Okato Community Trust
Board the Okato Lions Club,
Coastal Taranaki School
principal, head boys Alex

Gibson and Cain Longstaff,
the Sea Rescue team, the
Fire Brigade of Okato/
Oakura, the Blue Wave |,
Steve Bone, Mike Gordon,
Sarah Foreman, pianist,
Kathy Sutton, Craig Taylor
Vintage Army Vehicles
Club, Matt the Policeman,
Stony River House, all
those behind the scenes,
the Defence Wellington
flypast of the P3 K Orion
-4 engine submarine hunter
and guardian of our fishing
zones plane, for participation
and your attendance at the
ANZAC Day Parade and
service on 25 April 2022
at Okato. The event raised
$270 for Ukraine Doctors
Without Borders. Blessings
to you all
Lesley Dowding
Okato

EDITORIAL

Former Deputy Prime
Minister Winston Peters
has been trespassed from
Parliament by Speaker Trevor
Mallard for two years. The
penalty for a breach of this
trespass order can be three
years in prison.

The Rt Hon Winston Peter
spent just part of one day
in February, at the protest
site in the vicinity of

Winston Peters trespassed from parliament for two years

Parliament, at the request of
some protesters. There is no
suggestion he broke the law
in any way and was surely
just exercising his right to be
present at a protest. Mr Peters
is understandably outraged.
“There is a difference
between protesters who
were legally, peacefully and
rightfully there, as opposed
to those we saw, in the end,

being violent and displaying
clearly criminal behaviour,”
he commented

The minority of protesters
throwing bricks and the
like were likely being
photographed by the police
(who were being pelted) for
eventual prosecution and
hopefully they will be made
accountable. Protest should
always be peaceful.

Protest has been an
important part of New
Zealand’s democratic past
with such causes as halting
our military involvement
in the Vietnam War,
opposition to the Springbok
Tour as well as the Maori
land marches, regardless of
anyone’s personal view. It
would be interesting to ask
our best known protester

Sir Tim Shadbolt, currently
Mayor of Invercargill, how
he sees the situation (See
OCN issue March 24). Sir
Tim took part in all three
of the examples mentioned
(above) and was arrested 33
times for his moral courage.

Mr Peters had described
the edict as “a dictatorial,
unreasonable and unlawful
decision.” He is seeking legal

advice on the decision.
Democracy is too important
—and fragile - to be left up
to the Speaker, who has in
the past been criticized by
some (including the police
leadership) in his handling
of protests, with such
actions as showering anti
vax protesters with water.

Rolland McKellar
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Correction

LEFT:

The photo in the story of the upgrade of the Lakeside
Playhouse in the last issue was incorrectly captioned for

which we apologise.

The people in the photo are:

Editor
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Kuriger, Wendy Smith, and on the building side Mike
Smith and John Baldie and Chair of the Renovation

Committee Diane Baldie.

A word on COVID

Quoted: Newsroom, Science Media
“The more I read, the more bad things I find that this
virus can do to your body, particularly your brain. You
hear people say ‘might as well get it over with’. Well |
wouldn’t want to voluntarily risk taking on a bit of brain

damage for any reason.”

Cromwell GP Dr Greg White on not being blasé about

Covid-19
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Scenic trains to resume with new tourism offering

KiwiRail’s Northern
Explorer and Coastal Pacific
scenic trains will resume later
this year, with the addition
of exciting new travel
packages and tours which
will encourage travellers
to explore regional New
Zealand, KiwiRail General
Manager Scenic Journeys
Tracey Goodall says.

The Northern Explorer
(Auckland — Wellington)
will resume from September
25 and the Coastal Pacific
(Picton — Christchurch)
from September 29. The two
services were hibernated in
December 2021, when the
ongoing impacts of Covid-19
saw passenger numbers
dwindle.

The best known of
KiwiRail’s three tourism
trains, TranzAlpine,
(Christchurch - Greymouth)
re-started in January and will
also offer package and tour
options from early October.

“Our three services
will cater for a range of
travellers, both domestic and
international. People will be
able to book tickets between
Auckland and Wellington,
Picton and Christchurch, and
Christchurch and Greymouth

as they previously have, but
we will also be offering new
products on all three trains
to appeal to more people and
different travel styles,” Ms
Goodall says.

“We’ll be providing new
visitor experiences on the
Northern Explorer, Coastal
Pacific and TranzAlpine —
with the addition of self-
guided tours and set and
customized packages, which
will allow people to get off
the trains for a day or two to
experience more of what the
regions have to offer.

“We are also going a step
further by adding a range
of high-quality, multi-day
guided tours, built around
our scenic trains. There is a
growing international market
for this kind of high-quality,
rail-cruising experience
and this will be a first for
KiwiRail.

“The diversity of the new
visitor offering allows
KiwiRail to appeal to different
parts of the international
tourism market, while also
offering something new for
Kiwis.

“Our new products will give
visitors a greater choice and
convenient new ways to see

OPUNAKE & COASTAL NEWS

New Zealand. Our guests
will be able to both travel by
train and get off the beaten
track, immersing themselves
in local tourism experiences,
including getting out into
nature; experiencing local
food and wine; meeting the
locals and hearing the stories
— all the while knowing their
accommodation and activities
are taken care of for them.
“Importantly, the packages
and tours will see an increase
in spending in the regions
along our routes, supporting
local jobs and businesses.
“Our scenic trains, like
tourism operators across New
Zealand, have been hit hard
by border closures and the
impacts of Covid-19. Not
only will our new approach
enable our scenic services
to be more financially
sustainable, it will also play
arole in helping other tourism
operators recover.”
Bookings for standard travel
on all three train services
are open from April 26.
The new package and tour
products will be launched in
the coming months.
“Given that pre-Covid 65
per cent of our passengers
were international tourists,

the restart will allow time
for New Zealand’s borders
to progressively re-open and
we’ll be fully up and running
in time for the summer tourism
peak,” Ms Goodall says.

“We appreciate the
disappointment some people
felt when our scenic trains
were hibernated. It means a
lot to us that New Zealanders
care about travelling by
rail. However, our tourism
services are self-funding,
and do not receive the local
council and Waka Kotahi
subsidies that commuter and
inter-regional passenger trains
receive, so we had to make the
right decision to get through
Covid.

“KiwiRail wants to see more
people move by train. We
are proud to run Te Huia and
the Capital Connection as
local commuter services and
we continue to work with
councils and government to
explore more opportunities
for passenger rail.

“Right now, we’re proud to
be re-starting the Northern
Explorer and Coastal Pacific
with an improved visitor
offering that will benefit
New Zealand’s wider tourism
sector.”

A winery wedding

Josh Harrop and Sheena Collis were married at the Okurukuru Winery on February
19. Sheena says she and Josh met when they were 10 years old at the Opunake
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Primary School Pet Day when she attended with a friend who went to school there.
They got together 10 years later when Josh was farming in Opunake and Sheena
was in her last year at Massey University in Palmerston North studying for a

Bachelor of Nursing.

They have been together for seven years. Sheena works as a surgical nurse and Josh
is still farming. They have one daughter Sofia who is almost two.

Local news, local people, local businesses, local sport, local arts and events.
Delivered free around the mountain every fortnight.




OPUNAKE & COASTAL NEWS

Thursday, May 5, 2022

NEWS AND VIEWS 5

Top New Zealand job for Eltham Lion

A member of the Eltham
Lions Club is taking on
the top Lions job in New
Zealand.

For the last year Megan
England who is principal
of the 155 student Ngaere
School near Eltham has been
District Governor of Lions
District 202D. Stretching
from Uruti to Foxton, this
is one of seven districts
making up Multiple District
202 covering New Zealand.
At the Multiple District
Convention held in Lower
Hutt last month she was
elected Council chair for
2022-2023 by the seven
incoming district governors
to take over from Murray
Pringle.

She is the first Lion from
Taranaki to hold this position
since Toko Lion Basil
Dodunski in 2004-5.

The Lions are the world’s
largest service organisation
with 1.4 million Lions and
185,000 Leos or Junior
Lions around the world. In
New Zealand ,including the
Pacific Islands, there are
about 9000 Lions in 320
clubs.

Megan says she has
enjoyed her year as District
Governor.

“Surprisingly enough
it’s been a good year
despite COVID and a
few interruptions. | have
enjoyed my years on the
District Cabinet and through
learning more of the work of
Lions, both nationally and
internationally my desire to
use my skills of leadership
to further promote the great
work of Lions globally has
been developed.”

She is looking forward to
being Council chair from
July 1.

“l am sure there will be
many challenges along the

From left. Outgoing council chair Murray Pringle, Robert England, incoming council
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chair Megan England, District 202M district governor Simon Williams.

way as clubs look to rebuild
and reinvigorate after the last
couple of years of COVID,”
she says.

Her theme for the coming
year is He Waka eke noa,
we’re all in this together.
COVID is the big challenge
facing her in her new role as
there has been a huge drop
in membership nationwide,
she says.

“It’s about rebuilding Lions
post COVID, so Lions can
rediscover their passion for
Lions and their passion for
service.”

She says she has had a lot
of support from past Council
chairs and has a good team
coming up behind her, which
will ensure continuity.

She says being able to
hold meetings by Zoom will
make it possible for her to
work in with being a school
principal and not having to
travel. She can keep in touch
with the Lions head office
in Warkworth , working in
closely with the executive
officer and treasurer, as well
as the Advisory Board chair
who lives in Invercargill.

Megan has spent most of
her life around Eltham,.
She has lived at Rawhitiroa
for the past 30 years, and
been principal at Ngaere
School for the last nine years.
She is married to Robert, a
partner at law firm Thomson
O’Neil & Co. They have
four adult children. When

Shining the light on Oakura Water Treatment Plant

NPDC is calling on the
power of the sun to help
operate a water treatment
plant.

Twenty-eight solar panels
have been installed at the
Oakura Water Treatment
Plant — the first time that
panels have been installed at
any NPDC installation.

Over their 25-year life the
panels will reduce the plant’s
CO, emissions by about
33,000kg —and will have paid
for themselves after 15 years,
says NPDC Three Waters
Manager Mark Hall.

“We expect the panels to

provide about 10% of the
treatment plant’s energy
needs every year — that’s
a saving of about $3,000
annually,” says Mark.

“This site is well-suited for
solar power as it’s flat and
north-facing. We’ll assess
other Council facilities, as
they need upgrading, to see
which of them would also
benefit from having solar
panels installed.”

NPDC’s efforts over the
years to reduce its energy use
has twice resulted in national
awards from the Energy
Efficiency and Conservation

Oakura Water Treatment Plant solar panels.

Agency (EECA).

The largest project to date
has been the replacement of all
streetlights in the district with
LEDs. That work finished in
2019 and will reduce carbon
emissions by 6,000 tonnes, as
well as saving more than $6.5
million in electricity over the
next 20 years.

According to the International
Renewable Energy Agency
(IRENA), installing solar at
commercial sites has become
more feasible with costs
dropping about 80% during
the last 10 years.

she first joined the Eltham
Lions 16 years ago, they had
originally eyed up Robert for
membership, says Megan.

“He’s a Rotarian at heart,
but I was quite keen. | had
been brought up with Lions.
My father (Jim Best) had
been a Lion and joined the
Eltham Club shortly after the
club chartered.”

And after she finishes her
term?

“From here | don’t know.
There are other positions at
the corporate level for Lions.
Whether | pursue that or not |
don’t know.”

/Vm 5 et M%JM

027 441 4596
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No one should be frightened of their own family

Rural property owners please
be aware there has been an
increase of activity that is of
concern to us. There have
been a number of reported
rural burglaries in our area
over the recent weeks where
a number of quad bikes,
petrol and various small
items have been stolen. We
ask that you be vigilant and
if you notice anything out
of the ordinary please note
down any suspicious persons
or vehicles. No information
is too small. We can’t be

ConsTABLE KYLIE BROPHY
everywhere all the time but
with your help we can make
those dishonest individuals
out there believe we are.

Thursday, May 5, 2022

Reduce the risk and
opportunity by taking notice
of who is out and about.
Keep all your property
secure  including  your
houses, outbuildings and
farm equipment. Remove
keys from tractors and bikes.
Keep a detailed inventory of
all your property including
marking to easily identify
your property if it does get
stolen.

If you live rurally and
need to leave the property
to investigate something

untoward ensure someone
knows where you are going,
Please provide in as much
detail, what you’re checking
and how long you expect to
take.

We have attended numerous
vehicle accidents recently
as a result of the weather
and drivers inattention. Be
mindful of the weather and
road conditions.

We have also been busy of
late attending numerous
family ~ harm incidents.
We continue to stress that

OPUNAKE & COASTAL NEWS

any behaviour that makes
someone else feel controlled
and fearful is never OK.
Everyone in a family or in a
relationship should feel safe
and nurtured. No one should
be frightened of their partner
or someone in their family.
If you are frightened and
fear for your safety, call 111
for immediate help.

Police would like to thank
the public in regards to
the reports they received
involving a number of local
males ripping around the

streets on motor bikes. As
a result motor bikes have
been impounded and court
appearances await for those
involved.
That’s about it for now.
Remember, if you have any
information for us call in to
the station. We are more than
happy to help. Alternatively
you can call Crimestoppers
at 0800 555111 with all
anonymous information.
Constable Kylie Brophy
Opunake

OKATO COPS

Thieves

Kia Ora everyone,
Firstly, 1 would to thank
everyone who assisted with

like targeting credit cards

a crash on Carthew Street,
Okato from a couple of
weeks ago. It was certainly

Garage Doors Specialists

¢ Sectional, Roller, Tilt.
* Automatic Openers
* Repairs & Maintenance

Call for a Free Measure & Quote
Email: sales@rylocknp.co.nz | Ph. 06 758 8073

Furniture Zone
nwoéejow* house a home

noticed that a number of
people were on the scene
quickly to offer any help, if
needed, so thank you. We
are very lucky that no one

was injured.
I want to carry on from
my last article around

dishonesty offending with
some tips that may help.
Credit cards are becoming
more of a target than just
online bank accounts. The
reason offenders use credit
cards is because the money
from your card can be
transferred to an overseas

5-YEAR WARRANTY ON ALL MATTRESSES

FROM
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MATTRESSES

%99

F18 SANTORINI
QUEEN MATTRESS

With gel-infused memory foam!

Was #1599 | Save 800
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QUEEN MATTRESS

*99

Was 399 | Save *300
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this dual-sided mattress!

*99¢

Was #1599 | Save *600

INTEREST FREE FINANCE & WINZ QUOTES AVAILABLE

PH 06-215-3020 | NEWPLYMOUTH@FURNITUREZONE.CO.NZ

298 DEVON STREET EAST, NEW PLYMOUTH
OPEN TUE-FRI 9:30AM-5PM & SAT-SUN 10AM-5PM

Offers are valid until 31.05.22. Terms, conditions and exclusions apply.

See instore for details.

CONSTABLE MATT STONE

account straight away. This
means there is no chance
of stopping the payment,
whereas there is about a 24
hour delay in transfer from
your everyday bank account.
The money can then be
frozen and intercepted.

Tip 1: Reduce the limit of

your credit card so if you
become a victim of a scam,
then the value of loss is
reduced. Tip 2: You can
have alerts set up on your
phone to advise you that
money is coming out of
your account. Yes, it may be
annoying but could save you
thousands of dollars in the
long run. Consult your bank
regarding this. *

| also have a tip for farmers
in relation to burglaries.
Currently, quad bikes are
being  stolen  regularly.
I was speaking to Cory
Rooney from Honda Hub
in New Plymouth. He has
a GPS device that can be
placed on anything and the

whereabouts of it can be
tracked instantly. The cost
for the device is $300 and
then $70 a year to register
the device onto a platform
or similar. You get alerts to
your phone also. This will
allow us to find the burglars
in the act. Whereas cameras
assist, there is often a delay
in identifying the offenders.
I note that there is also some
graffiti in the bowl at the
Okato Skate Park. If you
have any information on
that, please contact me.

Nga Mihi.
Matt
Matthew Stone
Sole Charge
Okato

Challenges facing
freight movement

Major challenges facing
New Zealand’s freight and
supply chain system are laid
out in a paper released for
public consultation.

The government  paper
says we’re unlikely to
return to a pre-pandemic
working environment, and
suggests various solutions
such as a low-emissions
freight transport system.
Meanwhile, the nation’s
current supply chain
problems are predicted to
worsen, given lockdowns
in China and their effect on
Shanghai’s supply systems
in particular.

Dr John de Pont, Director,
TERNZ Transport Research
Ltd, comments:

“The table showing “How
goods are moved into, out of,
and around New Zealand” is
somewhat misleading. The
percentages by transport
mode are based on tonnes
of freight moved and do
not take into account the
distances  travelled. If,
instead, we consider tonne-
kms of freight, the figures
for 2017-18 show 75.1%
by road, 13.4% by coastal
shipping and 11.5% by

rail. The reason for the
large differences is that
road freight movements

include large numbers of
local deliveries with short
travel distances while rail
and coastal shipping are
primarily used for longer
distance trips.

“If we are concerned with
reducing the environmental
impact of freight movements,
then tonne kms is more
relevant than tonnes. With
current technologies both rail
and coastal shipping are less
carbon-intensive than road.
For long-distance freight,
decarbonising rail through
electrification is already
partially in place and is
widely-used internationally.
“Electrification of the long-
distance road vehicle fleet
is challenging. Batteries are
heavy and therefore reduce
payload capacity, i.e., more
trips will be required, while
green hydrogen is only about
30% efficient. For short trips
such as local deliveries, road
transport is usually the only
option, but electrification of
these vehicles is achievable
because their daily travel
distances are modest.
“Currently road transport

has the largest market share
even though it has the worst
emissions performance.
This is primarily because
of its efficiency, reliability,
and relatively low cost. For
most freight tasks, using the
other modes (rail or coastal
shipping) requires a road
transport connection at one
or both ends of the trip. The
costs of these modal transfers
means that only quite long
rail or coastal shipping legs
are economically viable.
Exceptions do occur whenno
truck trip is required, such as
container movements by rail
from the Port of Auckland to
their inland port facility in
Wiri.

“Improving the efficiency
and reducing the cost of
modal  transfers  would
make  shorter  distance
freight movements by rail
and coastal shipping more
economically viable. The
Ministry ~ of  Transport
proposal in part 4 of the
issues paper does talk about
improving modal options
including rail and coastal
shipping but does not
explicitly ~consider inter-
modal transfers.”
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Work underway to protect bridge and loop trail

Work is underway to reinstate
part of the Opunake Loop
Trail and protect the bridge
crossing the Waiaua River.
Two successive  weather
events in as many weeks had
taken out part of the walking
track along the Waiaua River
and exposed the abutments
to the bridge along the
Surf Highway leading into
Opunake.

Waka Kotahi (The New
Zealand Transit Authority)
long with local contractors
began work early last week.
The scour protection work
involves placing 1600 tons,
or 135 truckloads of locally
sourced one ton rock to
protect the bridge abutments
and reinstate the walking
track.  Although there had
been issues, including those
caused by COVID, the
project was expected to last
about three weeks, project
manager Robin Smith said.
He says this is emergency
work which had been made
necessary by two recent

Part of the Opunake Loop Trail remains closed while repair work takes place.

weather events which had
pounded Coastal Taranaki.
If the work was not done

there would be no access to
the Walking Track which
would be of detriment to

the Opunake community, as
well as the possibility of a
risk to the bridge itself.

New retaining wall for Opunaké Beach

The Opunake Beach retaining wall is being replaced.

Work is underway to
replace the retaining wall at
Opunaké Beach says South
Taranaki District Council
(STDC) group manager
of infrastructure and
community services, Fiona
Aitken.

Aitken says the existing
retaining wall, which
runs alongside the picnic
area at Opunake Beach,
is deteriorating and is no
longer safe.

“We’re replacing the old
wall with a new “Stonebloc”

interlocking gravity retaining
wall.  Local contractors
Excavat will be doing the
installation which is planned
to be completed by mid-
June. weather dependent,”
says Aitken.

“The new wall costs

approximately $130,000 and
will be a great asset for the
community,” she says.

Robin says the work is
similar to that carried out at
the Heimama Stream bridge
north of Opunake after
heavy rains during Waitangi
weekend had led to erosion
around the bridge.

“This one’s easier to work
with, as it’s off the road and
there’s very limited traffic
management,” says Robin.
So far he says things are
“working fantastically” at

the Heimama Stream.
“Winter will be the true
test.”

Part of the Opunake Loop
Trail is closed for the four
weeks, and Waka Kotahi
has said people travelling
past this area should stay
alert and keep their eyes
on the road, and not on the
excavators under the bridge,
to help keep everyone safe. .

We have
lots of new
wool for
Mother’s

Phone: 06 765 4181
202 Broadway, Stratford

www.stratfordknitandsew.com

Day

Phone 06 761 8999—027 256 8083

Opunake’s Biggest Range of Tyres

Come in and see us for a quote. We also stock a

big range of batteries & automotive accessories.

38 lhaia Road, Opunake

Email: accounts@agrimec.co.nz

An exciting development
In Value Farm Sheds.

We’ve been building quality Farm Sheds for over 50 years. Now we have this exciting new
option: Clearspan Sheds. You can get an estimate + the plans simply by giving us a call!

N 1 KATERE RD, JAMES STREET
Al”[ Building BuildLink NEW PLYMOUTH INGLEWOOD
Supplies Buy Better Build Better PH: 06 759 7435 PH: 0800 245 535
EXT: 715 www.valuebuilding.co.nz
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Every day, for the past two
years, our daily lives have
been driven by numbers.
We’re at the point where we
are numb to them.

And that’s an extremely
dangerous place to be.
Because we’re missing the
important ones.

We are governed by a party
with complete rule and its
members not answerable to
anyone but their leaders.
That indifference to the
people they represent is
showing ... in the numbers.
So it’s vital to be taking
note.

The OCR (Official Cash
Rate) moved from 1% to
1.5% — up 50 basis points
(bps) — on April 13. It was
the first double bps in almost
22 years!

Major banks lifted their
mortgage rates the following
day.

BarBARA KURIGER MP
TARANAKI-KING COUNTRY

For more important
numbers, you only have to
look at our party’s press
release webpage. It shows
what we send to out media
before they are edited —
www.national.org.nz/media
Using figures we obtain
from various ministries,
departments and sources,
depending on our portfolios,
here is a random sample of
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Numb to the numbers

what we know:

Gang  membership  has
doubled since 2017 while
police response times have
doubled, up to two hours in
some regions.

We have a $350 million hole
in the national transport; $21
million worth of vaccines
for measles, shingles and
meningitis  have  been
allowed to expire; retailers
are expecting prices to
rise 7.5% in the next three
months and, as taxpayers,
we are now spending
$151,000 per prisoner, per
year — up more than $30,000
per prisoner since 2018/19.
There are many, many more.
Meanwhile, inflation now
sits at 5.9% but is expected
rise to more than 7%,
sometime soon.

But the most eye-watering
numbers for Kiwis apart
from mortgage, rent and fuel

increases, have to be the cost
of food.

Food prices were 7.6%
higher in March than 2021.
Fruit and vegetables rose
18%, meat, poultry and fish
8.7%, grocery food prices
6.7%, while milk went up
8.2% (as of February 28).
When the average price of
a cabbage goes up by 28%
from $3.92 to $5.03, you
know people have to be
hurting.

The people | represent have
wide ranging concerns and
most involve numbers.

Recent examples include:

“l really need your help as
an MP. A month ago | found
out | have lung cancer and
need a mass removed. My
surgeon has advised they
cannot provide a surgery
date at the moment due to
staff shortages. | don’t have

OPUNAKE & COASTAL NEWS

private insurance so don’t
have the option of going
private. Please help me get
this referred to a private
facility so I can have it done
immediately.” This issue
has since been resolved and
this person will now have
surgery through the public
health system.

“l have been a permanent
resident of New Zealand
for 14 years and wish to
travel in May for three
months, to see family for
the first time in three years.
I am unvaccinated and am
aware | will not be allowed
back into New Zealand due
my unvaccinated status.
The thought that we aren’t
even allowed entry at all,
not even MIQ is absolutely

discriminatory and
preposterous.”
Others include  people

relying on caregivers who
are getting no care at all
due to vaccine mandates
resulting in staff shortages;
and an elderly resident
unable to move to another
DHB region, near family, as
there are no beds.
Helping ease these real issues
for people is not easy under
the current government.
The only bright light is the
latest poll results showing
Labour would lose sole
control if an election was
held tomorrow.
Now that’s a number which
might offer people some
hope.

Barbara Kuriger
MP Taranaki-King Country

Authorised by B Kuriger,
Parliament Buildings,
Wellington.

Welcoming back visitors with open arms

New Zealand is open for
business and is opening back
up to the world. The past
two years have been tough
for us all and I’'m grateful to
our Taranaki community for
doing your bit to save lives.
Our government has made

hard decisions throughout
this time. Hard decisions
to protect the health of our
people, as well as local
business and our economy.
This week we’ve seen
another milestone in our
reconnecting with the rest

Under Covid 19 Phase Three requirements we
continue our services to the community on a case by
case basis.

Under Ministry of Health and TDHB guidelines we
continue to offer permanent rooms, Respite Care,
Day Care and Meals on Wheels.

Enquiries are welcome at The Cottage,
1 Layard Street, Opunake or Phone (06) 761 8009
email: admin@cottageresthome.co.nz

Steph L

MP for Whanganui

Keep in touch:

steph.lewismp@parliament.govt.nz

labour.org.nz/stephlewis

Whanganui office: 06 348 1010
Hawera office: 06 278 2180

@ /stephlewiswhanganui
/stephlewislabourwhanganui

Authorised by Steph Lewis MP,
Parliament Buildings, Wellington

GLEN BENNETT
MP ror NEw PLYyMOUTH

of the world. At 11.59pm on
Sunday, our borders opened
to vaccinated travellers
from visa waiver countries,
as well as others holding
valid visitor visas. This
follows on from the opening
of our border last month

to vaccinated Australians.
These travellers won’t have
to self-isolate, as long as
they test negative on arrival
and again on day 5 or 6.
Our economic recovery is
gaining momentum, and
this is the next big step. I
know people in Taranaki
will be looking forward to
reconnecting with friends
and whanau - and its
great news for our local
businesses, too.

Closing our borders to keep
COVID out helped save
thousands of lives. Now,
we’re  well-positioned to
safely reopen. Our strong
pandemic  response  has
made us a highly desirable
destination and this

reopening will be a welcome
boost for our tourism
operators — many of whom
have done it incredibly tough
over the last two years.

Welcoming tourists back
will help accelerate our
economic recovery, which
is already gathering pace.
Unemployment is at a
record low, exports are
up, and GDP is growing.
With tourism back up and
running, our export capacity
will also increase, providing
a boost to the primary sector.
Supply chain issues and
Russia’s invasion of Ukraine
have had an impact on
countries  worldwide -
and | know the resulting
cost-of-living pressures

are hitting some families
around  Taranaki  hard.
Over the past two months
we’ve taken action to make
petrol affordable for Kiwis,
implemented Working for
Families and Superannuation
increases, and the Winter
Energy Payment has kicked
in this week.
Reopening our borders to
tourists will strengthen our
economy and give us the
opportunity to extend our
manaakitanga once more.
Here in Taranaki we’re
proud of all we have to offer,
and | know our community
will welcome back visitors
with open arms.
Glen Bennett
MP New Plymouth

Peter Reidy returns to KiwiRalil as CEO

Former KiwiRail  Chief
Executive Peter Reidy will
return to the role to take
the company forward after
nearly four years as CEO
at Fletcher Construction,
KiwiRail Chairman David
McLean says.

“The KiwiRail Board was
impressed by the number

and calibre of applicants
for the CEO vacancy,” Mr
McLean says.

“Peter stands out for his

strong, demonstrated
leadership ability, including
at KiwiRail itself where

he was a highly respected
CEO from 2014 until he
left in 2018 and took up

the opportunity to lead
New Zealand’s  biggest
infrastructure group. I’'m

delighted that he will be
returning to KiwiRail where
his mana, experience and

commercial acumen  will
be invaluable in leading
KiwiRail’s  transition to

financial sustainability.

“KiwiRail is busy delivering
a vital programme of $8
billion of  Government
investment, redressing
years of decline. Alongside
a Government commitment
to invest in the national
rail network on an on-
going basis, the company is
pursuing a strategy which
will see it run its ‘above
rail’ freight and passenger
operations and Interislander
ferries in a commercially

successful way.

“We require a leader who
can hit the ground running
for the benefit of our
customers, our people and
the New Zealand public, and
the Board is confident that
Peter Reidy is that leader,”

Mr McLean says.

Mr Reidy said he was excited
to be returning to KiwiRail
and his focus was on looking
forward, not back.

“Much has changed since
I was last at the company,
especially with the level
of Government investment
which is enabling the
purchase of two new state-
of-the-art Interislander
ferries, new locomotives
for the South Island and
infrastructure projects that
are enhancing the network
across the country and
especially in Auckland.

“l am sure that what has not
changed is the commitment
of a dedicated KiwiRail
team who want to deliver
on the potential rail has to
help New Zealand achieve
greenhouse gas emission

targets and take pressure
off roads by shifting more
freight and people on to rail.

“The enormous
infrastructure ~ programme
happening right now is

exciting and my task will be
toleadadiverseandinclusive
KiwiRail team in delivering
these projects, while meeting
the needs of  customers
and seeking an enhanced
financial performance for
shareholders and all New
Zealanders. KiwiRail’s
strong presence in many
communities and in many
generations of New Zealand
families is a great foundation
to build on for the future and
| feel privileged to have a
second opportunity to lead
this unique company.”

Mr McLean thanked
KiwiRail’s  Acting Chief
Executive David Gordon
and Acting Deputy Chief
Executive Helen Rogers
for their stable, dedicated
and purposeful leadership
over the past few months,
which has included many
milestones being achieved
on a number of projects.
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Flair and Loathing on the Front Page

This is an excerpt from a newly published e-book, Flair and Loathing on the Front Page, the first part of New Plymouth journalist Jim Tucker’s memoirs.
Chapter 1 is the first of 10 that cover his years from arriving in Taranaki as a one-year-old in 1948 and subsequent time as a reporter and then chief reporter of the Taranaki Herald.

Another 10 chapters are about his 11 years at New Zealand’s second biggest daily newspaper, the Auckland Star (1976-1987). He became Star editor in the mid-1980s, then quit in 1987
to teach journalism for the next 25 years, which are covered in Part 2 due later this year.

Jim Tucker.

Chapter 1 -
What murder?

IT WAS probably the most
shocking murder | ever
reported. The most bizarre,
for sure. But it made a single
paragraph on the front page
of the Taranaki Herald.

That same day, some people
on a ferry boat were drowned
in Wellington Harbour. Yes,
you remember the Wahine
disaster. It  dominated
the front page of “my”
newspaper, the Taranaki
Herald.

At the age of 21, | was still so
lacking in maturity, common
decency, whatever, that |
felt little for the families
of the 53 people who lost
their lives when the Wahine
turned turtle in a big storm.

| was aggrieved at their
timing, which meant almost
no space on page one for
“my” first murder. On
an average news day, it
would have been the front-
page lead, that meth hit we
journos crave every day of
our lives.

Career progress was judged
on how often your story
was singled out for lead
treatment - in those days, a
gigantic, 72-point Bodoni

Black headline and a longer-
than-usual article that we
figured would be the first
thing people read when they
pulled our paper out of their
letterbox. In fact, often it
wasn’t, | learned much later.
But we’ll come to that.

On April 10, 1968, nearly
all the front page went to
the Wahine. The shooting
of Inglewood High School
principal Alexander Stuart
Black got a couple of
sentences in a single column
brief at the bottom.

That was even though the
poor man was killed by one
of his own pupils - 15-year-
old Roger John Bennett -
who used a home-modified
.22 rifle brought to school
to avenge some grievance or
other. | don’t recall what.

At his trial in the Supreme
Court in New Plymouth,
Bennett was found guilty of
murder by the jury in spite of
evidence from a psychiatrist
the  teenager  suffered
temporal lobe epilepsy that
confused his judgement
between fantasy and reality.
Maybe  we’ve  grown
accustomed to that sort of
senseless incident these
days, given the appalling
murders that happen around
the world.

But in those days it was
an unusual crime, as |
related in a video interview
to Taranaki Daily News
reporter Mike Watson for
a 50th anniversary story in
2018..

In 1968, it was all the more
extraordinary for me, a
young reporter who’d started
at the paper in the middle
of 1965 after a brief, failed
attempt at getting a degree
from Massey University.

I’d got to know Mr Black.
One of my early duties was
to drive out to Inglewood on
Tuesday afternoons to visit
businesses, borough and
county councils, and schools
to see if they had any news.
In a whole year of making
the calls, nobody ever had a
news story for me, possibly
because, as instructed, |
asked each person if they
had any news.

“No news today,” they’d
say cheerily. Thank god,
I’d think to myself, and
head off to the next call. It
was all futile because, like
my interview subjects, |
had only a vague idea there
was more than one kind of
news. Like them, | knew
about bank robberies and
car accidents...and murders.
But community news was a
mystery.

The principal was one of the
friendliest on the list. He’d
offer a cup of tea if | timed
it right. We’d chat about
education, which I figured
I knew a bit about, having
only just left high school and
a short stint at university.

He would traverse the issues
facing high schools and
educators, and hint at the
incompetence of education
department bureaucrats in
Wellington and how their
lack of concern for small
rural high schools stymied
some of his efforts to
provide students with what
they needed.

I listened with interest but
never took notes. | was
keen to empathise with him,
look him in the eye rather
than down at my notebook,
share my own anecdotes
about school. There was no
realisation on my part that
I should explore the news
relevance of the issues we
discussed.

The principal probably saw

my incompetence, but he
was too decent to mention
it or offer suggestions on
how 1 should do my job.
We just enjoyed one other’s
company, and then after a
while some teacher or Kkid
would knock on his door and
I would be politely sent on
my way back to the Herald
office in New Plymouth.
There, each week without
fail, chief reporter Dick
Long would inquire how it
went, and | would shrug and
say nothing was happening
in Inglewood. He’d been
brought up there, so must
have had his suspicions.
But he didn’t mention them.
If he talked to the editor,
Rash Avery, about my
shortcomings, Avery never
said anything either.

You can imagine my
excitement when, new to
the police round and keen
to demonstrate my supposed
skills, I rushed the 13km to
Inglewood after we heard
something serious was up.
There was a lot of chat on
our police radio, urgent
exchanges between cops
and their stations in New
Plymouth and the town, only
some of it in their strange
code words and numbers.

Lance Girling-Butcher,
my counterpart on rival
morning paper The Daily
News (later its editor) was
just as keen as | was to get
the story. Even though |
had first crack because the
Herald was next to publish,
he knew I’d be lucky to get
much information in the
first hours, given the usually
friendly cops clammed up
when there was anything big
happening.

With a deadline as late as
lam next day, he would
have more time to get the
police to relent, while they
would have m